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AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA
MEETING MINUTES
April 18, 2012
Don Davis Room, Ground Floor, City Hall
10:00 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Denise Lee (Chair), Don Redman; Bill Gulliford; Jason Teal, Assistant General Counsel; Kelley Boree, Director, Parks & Recreation Department;  Tiffany Dailey, Daphne Colbert, Mayor’s Office; Sarah Ausherman,  Special Events; Terry Lorrince, Downtown Vision, Inc.; Marcelle Polednik, Museum of Contemporary Art;  Roy Thomas, Jacobs Jewelers; Jerry Moran, LaCena Ristorante; Vikki Wilkins, the UPS Store; Ron Chamblin, Chamblin Uptown; Karen Nasrallah, Jacksonville Economic Development Commission; R. B. Bonifacio, Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office; Rick Moesner, Kim’s Hot Dog Express/Hemming Plaza; Daniel Kaczmarczyk; Warren Teal, Sr.; Parker Hudson, GRS, Inc.; Dorothy Merrick, Dmitri Demopoulos, downtown residents; Ava Barrett, Jacksonville Public Library; Janice Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Bill Hoff, Veterans Affairs-Homeless Program; Marv Kramer; Evie Welch, ShAdCo; Emily Lisska, Jacksonville Historical Society; Megan Newton, Mental Health Resource; David Bugher, City Rescue Mission;; Susan Cochran, River Region Human Services; Stephen Dare, Metro Jack; Ron Littlepage, Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily Record; Dan Macdonald, Executive Council Assistant; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services Division; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 10:12 a.m.

The Chair noted that at the last meeting, the survey for visitors to Hemming Plaza had been completed and that the work of the Ad Hoc Committee’s Subcommittee had completed its work.  The remaining items on the agenda were a report from Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal on his meeting with publisher Jim Bailey on the feasibility of an RFP for management of programming and maintenance of Hemming Plaza.  Other items included a discussion of the future design of the park and a discussion on the contents of the report to be presented to the Council President on the Ad Hoc Committee’s work and recommendations for Hemming Plaza.

The Chair reported on a recent meeting that she had with the Director of the Museum of Contemporary Art, Marcelle Polednik on the museum’s perspective of the problems and potential of Hemming Plaza and the park’s impact on the museum.  Bill Scheu was at the meeting, as well.  The Chair asked Dr. Polednik to speak to the Ad Hoc Committee and attendees and to share her thoughts.
Dr. Polednik said that Hemming Plaza has been a thorn in their side; antics in Hemming Plaza have discouraged museum members and visitors to come to the museum, particularly on weekends.  She related a recent incident on a Saturday afternoon when an individual was downtown to visit the museum and the  individual’s young child was accosted in Hemming Plaza.  Dr. Polednik indicated that museum stakeholders have concerns about the museum being located downtown, particularly in the vicinity of Hemming Plaza.  Her office overlooks the park; initially, she had high expectations about the park.  When she first ventured across Laura Street to eat lunch and read, it did not take long to realize that she was not welcomed.  

According to Dr. Polednik, the museum has a vested interest in the park.  Programming is key and she noted that, currently, nothing goes on in the park.  She recalled a successful evening event that the museum had in the park and that showed that the park had some potential.  She thought that it might be possible for the museum to be a part of a collaborative effort with the library, merchants and others to explore some programming that could change the park.  In response to a question from Council Member Redman, Dr. Polednik indicated that the museum would be favorably disposed to doing other events in the park but such an undertaking would require a partnership with the City and others for financial assistance.
Council Member Gulliford inquired about security in the park for past events.  Dr. Polednik reported that the museum works closely with the Sheriff’s Office when events are planned so that officers are on hand, the block of Laura Street is closed and other measures.  There are no JSO officers in the park on the weekends.

Dr. Polednik concluded by suggesting that there should be events in the park on a continuous basis; Hemming Plaza events should not be few and far between.

Terri Lorrince said that one of the things that is needed to improve Hemming Plaza is a group of stakeholders to oversee and implement programming events for the park.  Council Member Gulliford likened citizen efforts to do something positive for the park’s improvement with the task force underway to keep the St. Johns River (Mayport) Ferry operational.  That task force is raising money, creating an awareness of the ferry’s plight and applying considerable passion to the cause.

The Chair suggested that the creation of an advisory body for the park comprised of stakeholders ought to be the charge of the Ad Hoc Committee.

A downtown resident, Dimitri Demopoulos addressed the meeting.  He compared Hemming Plaza with similar parks in other cities across the country that he has either visited or lived in and to the plazas that are the hallmark of countless European cities.  Mr. Demopoulos said that there is nothing in Hemming Plaza that he could enjoy, particularly on weekends.  He said that it would be nice if there were a café nearby, if there were chairs with an umbrella making it conducive to sit, talk, and have a glass of tea or wine.  Another downtown resident, Dorothy Merritt echoed Mr. Demopoulos in lamenting the lack of amiable things in the park that would attract people.
The Chair, Council Member Lee, related a comment that she recently heard about JSO officers moving about Hemming Plaza and the surrounding area on motorized carts that did not create the sense of security that officers walking about on foot would.
Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal reported on a recent meeting with Jim Bailey to explore the options of an RFP for Hemming Plaza.  Both felt that it was imperative to get more users in the park.  The question was: how to make Hemming Plaza more user-friendly.  There is a dire need for daily activities.  Mr. Teal referenced a recent Florida Times-Union column by Ron Littlepage that took a look at the successes of a downtown park in Portland, Oregon.  Jim Baily prefers a private entity with an operators’ agreement with the City to operate and do programming for the park.  In addition to programming for events in the park, the private entity would be responsible for security, maintenance, liability issues, funding and constitutional issues such as freedom of speech limitations.
Mr. Teal’s other observations included viewing the park as a pass-through plaza as opposed to a destination or park. He likened a private entity operating the park to the City-owned Veterans Arena.  He and Mr. Bailey looked at and assessed other cities and models.

The Chair announced that she would meet with Council Members Redman and Gulliford to discuss Mr. Teal’s report; she would also be discussing the final report to the Council President on the Ad Hoc Committee’s recommendations.  Mr. Teal, Kelley Boree and Terri Lorrince would also be invited to that meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:45 a.m.
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